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Assessing the fidelity of delivery style of a mental skills training programme 
for young people experiencing homelessness 
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A B S T R A C T   

There is a need for positive youth development/strengths-based approaches to support the wellbeing and social 
inclusion of young people experiencing or at risk of homelessness. My Strengths Training for Life™ (MST4Life™) 
uses a strengths-based approach with the aim to improve young people’s resilience, self-worth, wellbeing and 
engagement in education, employment, and training. This mixed methods study assessed the fidelity of delivery 
style of the MST4Life™ programme, the extent to which frontline service staff can delivery psychologically 
informed programmes to service users and identified barriers and enablers to delivering with fidelity to the 
intended style. Observations of programme delivery (two facilitators per session) took place across early, middle, 
and late phases of the programme across a pilot phase (n = 18) and main study (n = 45). Facilitators also 
completed self-reflection forms following each session. The mean observation score was 82.2 ± 15.7 %, and 
facilitator self-report mean adherence score was 89.3 ± 6.2 % which indicate that the programme was delivered 
with high fidelity. Quantitative data was also analysed using non-parametric statistical test (Mann-Whitney U 
Test). There was a significant difference between observation scores for deliverers with postgraduate psychology 
training compared to deliverers without postgraduate psychology training (p = .029). Qualitative data were 
analysed using inductive thematic analysis. Barriers and enablers included communication, frontline staff sup-
port, logistics, and participant behaviours. Overall, this study highlights that despite the challenges of delivering 
complex community programmes to young people experiencing homelessness, it was possible for frontline ser-
vice staff to deliver MST4Life™ with high fidelity.   

1. Introduction 

Many interventions utilise outcome evaluations to demonstrate 
effectiveness in achieving programme goals (Anderson et al., 2013; 
Pettee Gabriel, DiGioacchino DeBate, High, & Racine, 2011). Conclu-
sions around intervention effectiveness are often based upon outcome 
results and procedures described in the methods, rather than on pro-
cedures implemented (Dobson & Cook, 1980). The assumption that an 
intervention has been delivered as described can present challenges for 
researchers and practitioners during implementation. These include 
making content changes due to time constraints, adaptations to meet 
participant needs, and/or insufficient training for deliverers. Less 

commonly done, process evaluations are critical to understanding how 
programmes are implemented and whether implementation challenges 
may account for the variability in programme impact (Iachini, Beets, 
Ball, & Lohman, 2014). 

Encompassed within process evaluations are fidelity assessments, 
which are vital to measuring adherence to programme implementation 
and enabling outcomes to be correctly attributed (or not) to in-
terventions. Evaluators use fidelity assessments to: (a) ensure the 
intervention is delivered in line with the protocol; (b) enable a more 
thorough understanding of effectiveness of complex interventions; (c) 
provide programme developers with the details of what is delivered 
within the programme sessions; and (d) create a platform for potential 
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improvements post-intervention and for real-time corrections during 
intervention delivery (Kaye & Osteen, 2011; Walton, Spector, Tombor, 
& Michie, 2017). Fidelity assessments provide a platform for researchers 
and stakeholders to gain an in-depth understanding of programme 
implementation and make evidence-based alterations to delivery where 
needed. Experts have highlighted that fidelity assessments are rarely 
implemented due to their cost and time-consuming nature (Hardeman 
et al., 2008; Borrelli, 2011). But, without these assessments, there is a 
risk of ineffective interventions informing policy or clinical practice, 
resulting in higher economic, societal, and scientific costs (Bellg, 2004; 
Borrelli, 2011). Therefore, experts advocate the use of fidelity assess-
ments to inform policy and practice and inform more effective use of 
funding (Bruns, Burchard, Suter, Leverentz-Brady, & Force, 2004). 

1.1. Methods of implementing fidelity assessments 

Fidelity can be part of a full process evaluation or conducted as a 
standalone piece of research to assess one or more of the following: 
quality of delivery (e.g., adherence to session content and adherence to 
intended delivery style), dosage of delivery received, participant 
responsiveness (engagement), recruitment, and intervention complexity 
(Borrelli, 2011; Hardeman et al., 2008; Hasson, 2010; Mihalic, Fagan, & 
Argamaso, 2008). Used in isolation or in combination to improve rigour, 
evaluators can employ a variety of methodological tools including 
audio-recording, video-recording, self-report, real-time observations, 
rating scales, and questionnaires. The use of real-time observations, 
audio-recording and self-report have been applied successfully in 
educational (Maynard, Peters, Vaughn, & Sarteschi, 2013) and health 
settings (Rixon et al., 2016). Employing multiple methods also provides 
evaluators with an opportunity to draw comparisons. For instance, 
Hardemen et al. (2008) audio-recorded sessions in a physical activity 
behaviour change intervention to assess adherence to delivery behav-
iours and collected self-report data from facilitators. Combining these 
methods enabled the researchers to compare actual delivery with 
perceived delivery. 

Evaluators must also consider the frequency, time points (e.g., 
beginning, middle, and end of programme), and duration of data 
collection (e.g., entire or part). Collecting data throughout the inter-
vention ensures data are representative of the entire programme, as is 
reporting sampling and analysis techniques in full (Kitzman-Ulrich et al., 
2009). In their evaluation of the “Active by Choice Today” randomised 
school-based trial, Kitzman-Ulrich et al. (2009) conducted observations 
in 2-week blocks (3 sessions/week) during Weeks 1 and 2, 8 and 9, and 
15 and 16 of a 17-week programme. The staggered start at each location 
enabled observations to be conducted at different sites. Thus, evaluators 
observed the same time points for each programme as well as collected 
data across the full programme, which enhanced the understanding of 
programme mechanisms. 

1.2. Challenges of delivering complex interventions with fidelity 

Fidelity assessments are especially important when evaluating 
complex interventions where multiple factors can influence the extent to 
which fidelity of delivery style is achieved. A complex intervention 
comprises of multiple interacting components, although additional di-
mensions of complexity could include the implementation difficulty and 
the number of organisational levels targeted (Moore et al., 2015). Due to 
their nature, complex interventions usually undergo some degree of 
tailoring when implemented in new contexts. Capturing what is deliv-
ered in practice, with close reference to intervention theory, can enable 
evaluators to distinguish between adaptations made to the intervention 
to fit different contexts as compared to changes that undermine inter-
vention fidelity (Bumbarger & Perkins, 2008; Hawe, Shiell, Riley, & 
Gold, 2004; Moore et al., 2015). 

Tailoring of complex interventions is important for meeting the 
varying needs of participants. However, tailoring complex interventions 

can present facilitators with several challenges to delivering with fi-
delity. Capturing these challenges enables discussions around improving 
adherence to delivering the intervention as designed (Wierenga et al., 
2013), yet remains an under-reported area of fidelity assessments. In a 
complex intervention for disadvantaged youth, Mihalic et al. (2008) 
described multiple barriers to delivering with fidelity including poor 
behaviour of participants, lack of classroom management skills from 
staff, and logistical challenges of delivering across multiple sites. Given 
the similarities of their target population to that of the present study, we 
expected to experience similar challenges in the delivery of a 
strengths-based intervention with young people experiencing home-
lessness, participating in the My Strengths Training for Life™ 
(MST4Life™) programme. 

1.3. Fidelity of delivery style for interventions with young people 
experiencing homelessness 

Homelessness among young people (16–24 years) is an increasing 
social and economic problem in the United Kingdom (UK). Frontline 
service providers are under pressure to support the rising number of 
young people experiencing homelessness whilst simultaneously experi-
encing cuts to their funding and a reduction in resources and capacity 
(Homeless Link, 2021). Furthermore, services have limited access to 
specialist mental health support and early intervention initiatives, 
resulting in a lack of ability to meet the complex needs of young people 
experiencing homelessness at a crucial time in their development to-
wards independence and adult life (MacKie & Thomas, 2014). 
Strengths-based practice has been increasingly advocated over more 
traditional deficit-based/risk reduction approaches that emphasize 
negative outcomes and reinforce negative stereotypes (Cronley & Evans, 
2017). 

Although frontline service staff have experience in engaging with 
young people (YP) within housing services their roles have been pre-
dominantly focused on meeting YPs basic needs (e.g., housing, food, 
water, and crisis support) rather than providing more holistic support by 
incorporating long-term personal development and emotional needs. 
Moving to a roles that require staff to provide strengths-based holistic 
support requires shifts in peoples personal and professional frameworks, 
something which is not always easy (Blundo, 2001). Furthermore, in a 
study assessing the integration of strengths-based interventions in child 
welfare provision one challenge that was reported was that despite 
leaders being onboard staff did not always want to implement the 
strengths-based strategies (Sabalauskas, Ortolani, & McCall, 2014). To 
ensure that a strengths-based and psychologically informed approach is 
used in practice, assessing the fidelity of delivery style is key to under-
stand if key concepts of the outlined approach are implemented. Within 
this study delivery style is defined as the intentional behaviours and 
actions of the people delivering (or supporting) a programme to create 
the social climate and atmosphere that enables participants to achieve 
positive outcomes. Within positive youth development (PYD), the 
climate has been recognised as the social environment that is created 
with and between adults, peers, and parents (Holt et al., 2017). How-
ever, few studies have investigated fidelity to delivery style, so it is not 
known what factors enable or inhibit facilitators to delivering a pro-
gramme with high fidelity to the intended delivery style (Tidmarsh, 
Thompson, Quinton, & Cumming, 2022) and therefore the extent to 
which desired social climate is achieved. 

Previous studies provide evidence of the benefits of continued sup-
port and training for staff (DuBois, Holloway, Valentine, & Cooper, 
2002; McQuillin, Straight, & Saeki, 2015). Assessing the fidelity of de-
livery style acts as an ongoing feedback mechanism to identify pro-
gramme facilitators’ further training needs and if/when booster sessions 
are needed (Cumming et al., 2022). Ongoing support beyond initial 
training has been highlighted as a key strategy for ensuring fidelity 
(McQuillin et al., 2015). Studies within school-based youth mentorship 
programmes reported that ongoing support and training predicted 
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greater anticipation of continuing to mentor young people as well as 
producing stronger youth outcomes (DuBois et al., 2002; McQuillin & 
Lyons, 2021; McQuillin et al., 2015). As such ongoing support and 
training has the potential to contribute to overcoming barriers to 
delivering programmes with fidelity to delivery style reported in other 
PYD programmes for disadvantaged young people. These include chal-
lenges retaining staff, staff knowledge of programme components and 
style, and managing participant behaviour (Collins, Lavender, Brown, 
Sheffield, & Andrew Aligne, 2013; Kenyon et al., 2019; Mihalic et al., 
2008). The extent to which evaluating the fidelity of delivery style 
through understanding barriers to delivery in strengths-based PYD 
programmes for young people experiencing homelessness is yet be 
explored but has the potential to further benefit programme facilitators 
in achieving delivery style expectations and therefore supporting posi-
tive youth outcomes. 

Programs and approaches (including delivery style as defined in this 
paper) have the capacity to impede youth development as well as pro-
mote it (Roth & Brooks-Gunn, 2016). Encouraging autonomy in par-
ticipants is achieved through a strengths-based delivery style created 
through the purposeful actions and behaviours of facilitators. In a study 
aimed at understanding organisations serving runaway and homeless 
youth in America, Gwadz et al. (2019) compared higher and lower 
quality services and reported that lower quality services focussed more 
on basic services and crisis support with less attention given to 
emotional support. In contrast, higher quality services focussed on short 
and long-term goals, developed youth centred environments, and 
encouraged autonomy. A key component of PYD programmes is that 
young people are approached as people who can develop rather than 
problems that need to be solved (Roth & Brooks-Gunn, 2003), a more 
recent view which has been adopted within the context of homelessness. 
Supporting young people in this manner is achieved through language 
and style, as much as the activities used within a PYD programme. As 
such understanding the extent to which delivery style is implemented is 
an essential component to creating high quality services that can address 
YPs complex needs beyond immediate crisis support, ensuring practices 
implemented promote not impede youth development. 

With homelessness also having a detrimental impact on a young 
person’s health, well-being, and future economic prospects (Homeless 
Link, 2021), there is a pressing need for effective interventions that can 
address the co-occurring challenges that these young people experience 
and be delivered within the constraints faced by public services. To 
address this gap, the MST4Life™ programme was co-produced with 
young people and staff from a homeless service in the UK to improve 
well-being and employability. It draws from aspects of sport psychology 
including mental skills training (MST), an approach more typically 
associated with elite sportspeople (Vealey, 2007), and is underpinned by 
strengths-based psychology through PYD (Krabbenborg, Boersma, & 
Wolf, 2013) and self-determination theory (SDT; Deci & Ryan, 1985; 
Deci, 2000). The programme is also framed in the housing services’ 
psychologically informed environments (PIE) (Cumming, Skeate, & 
Anderson, 2017) framework. 

2. Aims and hypotheses 

The study aimed to explore the extent to which frontline service staff 
were able to deliver a psychologically informed intervention with high 
fidelity of delivery style. Due to the extensive psychological training and 
education possessed by programme deliverers compared to the co- 
deliverers previous experience predominantly in crisis support, it was 
hypothesised that the programme: (a) will be delivered with higher fi-
delity by programme deliverers with postgraduate level psychology 
training; and (b) will be delivered with lower fidelity by co-deliverers 
(frontline service staff). The objectives addressed to meet the study 
aim included: (a) comparing achieved fidelity scores from observations 
of the delivery team with their self-reported fidelity scores; and (b) 
qualitatively exploring the challenges and enablers to delivering a 

complex intervention with fidelity. 
The present study set out to address the current gaps around con-

ducting fidelity assessments of complex interventions for populations 
with high need support. Fidelity studies within the field of homelessness 
have focused on provision of housing at crisis point (Bernard, 2018; Rae 
et al., 2018). To our knowledge, this study is the first to assess the fi-
delity of delivery style within a programme delivered to young people 
experiencing homelessness, who are currently living in supported ac-
commodation with the aim of improving their progression into inde-
pendence. MST4Life™ was delivered by facilitators with postgraduate 
level training in psychology, and frontline service staff without in-depth 
training in psychology; thus, this evaluation specifically considered fi-
delity of delivery style. Understanding the extent to which it is possible 
for programmes such as MST4Life™ to be delivered with fidelity by 
frontline staff is key to understand the viability of frontline services 
adopting these programmes in the future. 

3. Methods 

3.1. Intervention setting 

The current study was part of a larger ongoing outcome and process 
evaluation of MST4Life™ (see Parry, Quinton, Holland, Thompson, & 
Cumming, 2021; Quinton et al., 2021) an intervention implemented 
between 2014 and 2020 across 21 accommodation sites of the housing 
service. To ensure sustainability of MST4Life™, the delivery team 
expanded in the second half of the intervention to include front-line 
service staff and more robust evaluation (compared with only 
self-reflection forms and enjoyment ratings). The pilot and main fidelity 
assessment drew on 3 waves of programme delivery between April 2018 
and June 2019. The pilot study aimed to develop the 
observation/self-reflection tool and adapt traditional observation pro-
cesses for the main study. The housing service supports young people 
aged 16–25 who are experiencing homelessness or at risk of homeless-
ness, helping over 5000 young people per year within the West Mid-
lands, UK. The service has 39 supported accommodation schemes as well 
as a range of prevention, employability, and engagement services to help 
young people regain the stability needed to rebuild their lives, and gain 
skills, confidence, and employment. 

3.2. Programme 

MST4Life™ is for young people (aged 16–25 years) who are expe-
riencing homelessness or at risk living in supported accommodation, 
and includes training for frontline staff (e.g., support workers, employ-
ability coaches) to deliver and support the programme. Involving staff in 
the design and delivery model is critical to supporting the long-term 
sustainability and impact of the intervention and improve engagement 
and uptake of service users to community based programmes such as 
MST4Life™ (Greenhalgh, Jackson, Shaw, & Janamian, 2016). Young 
people accessing MST4Life™ often have poor mental health and other 
high support needs (e.g., substance abuse, learning difficulties, preg-
nant, or young parent). Throughout the pilot phase of the fidelity 
assessment 34 young people were taking part in MST4Life™ and 53 
during the main study. Total numbers of YP were taken from registers 
completed by facilitators. Demographic information was collected (see  
Table 1); however, it does not represent the total number of YP engaged 
in MST4Life™ during the fidelity assessment as not all YP completed 
questionnaires (38.2 % = pilot work, 54.7 % = main study). 

MST4Life™ aims to provide participants with skills building oppor-
tunities through challenging and meaningful activities and build posi-
tive relationships with adults and peers (Cumming et al., 2022). It is a 
complex intervention consisting of two phases and delivered at multiple 
accommodations sites. Phase 1 involves 10 two-hour sessions in the 
young person’s local service (sessions include individual and team tasks 
such as emotional regulation and air vehicle challenge). Phase 2 is a 
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3-night/4-day outdoor adventure education residential (activities 
include canoeing, high ropes, and hiking). Delivery of phase 2 is assisted 
by trained outdoor instructors. In the short term, MST4Life™ aims to 
increase participants’ mental skills, strengths and wellbeing and reduce 
engagement in risky behaviours. MST4Life™ is delivered by facilitators 
from an academic institution and staff from the homeless service trained 
as co-deliverers. 

3.3. Study participants 

3.3.1. Delivery team 
The delivery team (N = 8) consisted of four deliverers (all with 

postgraduate psychology training) and four co-deliverers (frontline staff 
from the housing service, with undergraduate degrees in social care). All 
the delivery team received PIE training (Cumming et al., 2017) through 
the housing service as part of staff training and support. Deliverers (3 
male, 1 female; M Age = 28.2 ± 4.8 years) had a wide range of expe-
rience working within MST (between 1 and 12 years) and had previously 
delivered at least 50 MST4Life™ sessions; more experienced facilitators 
had delivered over 200 sessions. Co-deliverers (1 male, 3 female; M 
age = 39.4 ± 9.6 years) had a range of experience working with youth 
(8–20 years) and had minimal previous exposure to MST4Life™ delivery 
sessions prior to this study (range = 5–10 sessions). Co-deliverers 
received three days of training from programme deliverers to develop 
their understanding of MST and its underpinning theories (SDT and 
PYD), delivery style, session content, and reflection techniques. Other 
housing service staff would also attend MST4Life™ sessions in the role 
of support workers for the YP, or to stay late where young people had 
requested MST4Life™ be delivered in the evening. 

4. Procedures 

A mixed methods approach assessed the fidelity of delivery style of 
MST4Life™ using systematic observation and self-reported ratings. The 
use of self-report measures is deemed an unreliable measure of fidelity 
when used alone due to over-reporting of fidelity (Breitenstein et al., 
2010; Hardeman et al., 2008; Walton et al., 2017). However, self-report 
data can be useful to enable a holistic assessment of fidelity of delivery 
style. Facilitator perceptions of their adherence to delivery style are key 
to allowing the comparison to observed adherence, and to make effec-
tive amendments (Hardeman et al., 2008) and highlight where further 
training may be required. The same rating scale was used for both types 
of data to assess the degree to which programme facilitators delivered 
MST4Life™ in the intended style. Ethical approval was granted by the 
University ethics committee. Delivery team and observer consent were 
obtained prior to the study. YP engaging in MST4Life™ provided written 

consent. Verbal consent was obtained from the YP prior to the start of 
each observed session. 

4.1. Observers 

Three individuals (two female, one male, M Age = 24.5 ± 1.7 years) 
carried out face-to-face observations during the pilot work and main 
study. Face-to-face observations were considered most appropriate as 
nine YP participating in MST4Life™ did not consent to photographs or 
recordings being taken of them. The lead observer (female) carried out 
all observations during the pilot study. Additional observers were 
recruited and trained to conduct observations in the main study along-
side the lead observer. Through previous work the lead observer had a 
good understanding of the unique challenges that can occur when 
working alongside YP with ill-mental health, complex needs, and trau-
matic past experiences; characteristics which were present within the 
recipients of the MST4Life™ programme. All observers had good 
knowledge of SDT (Ryan & Deci, 2000), possessing a sound under-
standing of the theory underpinning both the intervention and the 
observation tool. 

After introducing themselves and checking all participants in the 
room were comfortable for the observation to proceed, the observer 
would move to the back of the room and observe the session with 
minimal interaction. Observations lasted for the entirety of each session, 
and a form was completed by the observer for each facilitator and co- 
deliverer present (n = 2 forms per session). Field notes were made 
throughout on behaviours and conduct that stood out as either good or 
poor practice. Direct quotes of facilitator’s comments were also noted. 
Following the session, the rating scale was completed as well as a written 
overview of the session alongside any suggestions for improvements. 
Observations were not conducted in Sessions 1 or 2 of Phase 1 to allow 
the YP time to become familiar with each other and the facilitators 
before adding in another unknown factor. 

4.2. Tool development 

The observation and self-reflection scales were a bespoke tool 
developed to meet the needs of the MST4Life™ project and frontline 
housing service in which the programme is delivered. 

The observation and self-reflection tools described above were 
developed using an iterative approach whereby alterations were made 
during and following the pilot study. Content validity was checked 
through working with university deliverers and frontline service staff 
through individual feedback and meetings to review and change the 
tool. A number of frontline staff noted the tool was quite long and that 
some items could have been more appropriately named. As a result, 
some items were removed where they were deemed not applicable to 
delivery style and also to ensure the tool remained a manageable size in 
terms of time to complete. For example, item 25 had initially been two 
separate items; behaviour management and group focus maintained and 
was combined to form one item. 

The tool is underpinned by Deci and Ryan’s Basic Needs Theory 
(BNT) (2002) and the final version comprised of 5 sections, totalling 27 
items (see Table 2) to assess the extent to which facilitators displayed 
need supportive (e.g., providing opportunity for input and choice) or 

Table 1 
Table showing demographic information collected from YP engaged in 
MST4Life™ during the pilot and main study.   

Pilot Study Main Study 

Average Age ± SD 
(years) 

19.0 ± 1.5 19.5 ± 2.5 

Gender Female = 10 
Male = 3 
Non-Binary = 1 

Female = 7 
Male = 13 

Ethnicity White = 4 
Black/African/Caribbean/ 
Black British = 4 
Other = 1 

White = 18 
Black/African/Caribbean/ 
Black British = 2 
Mixed = 2 
Arab = 1 

EET/NEET Status* EET = 6 
NEET looking for work = 5 
NEET not looking for 
work = 1 

NEET looking for work = 1 
NEET not looking for 
work = 1 
Unable to work/other = 6 

Note: Engaged in employment, education, or training = EET; Not engaged in 
employment, education, or training = NEET. 

Table 2 
The Sections and items within the observation and self-report tool.  

Section Need supportive 
items 

Need thwarting 
items 

Total items for 
section 

Competence  2  2  4 
Autonomy  3  5  8 
Relatedness  5  2  7 
Communication  3  1  4 
Structure  2  2  4 
Entire tool  15  12  27  
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need thwarting behaviours (e.g., uses controlling language). Need sup-
port is where behaviours are exhibited that promote positive feelings of 
autonomy, competence, and relatedness, whereas thwarting is a 
behaviour (or behaviours) which directly inhibits the promotion of 
those needs or decreases current levels (Deci & Ryan, 2002). Each item 
was rated on a scale of 0–3 (0 = not at all demonstrated; 1 = Displayed, 
but in a limited way; 2 = Displayed with moderate frequency or 
conviction; 3 = consistently demonstrated with conviction). The 
maximum score possible for supportive behaviours is 45, whilst the 
maximum score for thwarting behaviours is 42. The total score for each 
participant was calculated by adding up the score from each item and 
then the total score was converted to a percentage. Thresholds for fi-
delity level achieved were set a-priori based on discussion amongst the 
research team and the housing service and were defined as follows for 
need supportive behaviours: low = ≤ 59 %, medium = 60–79 %, high =
≥ 80 %. These thresholds are similar to those seen elsewhere within 
fidelity assessments in an educational setting where programmes were 
delivered with adequate fidelity at 65 % (Lorentson, Joo Oh, & LaBanca, 
2014) and 80 % (Balu & Quint, 2014). 

Self-reflection forms were completed by facilitators and co-deliverers 
after each session (in the pilot and main study) during Phase 1, and an 
overall written reflection was provided following the outdoor adventure 
education (OAE) residential (Phase 2). Self-reflection forms were iden-
tical to the observation form. Deliverers also completed questions 
designed to facilitate written reflection of challenges and successes of 
the session, areas for improvement for future delivery, and any addi-
tional comments deliverers wished to make. 

4.3. Data collection 

4.3.1. Pilot study 
A total of 18 observations were conducted across three accommo-

dation sites and the OAE centre where MST4Life™ was delivered be-
tween April 2018 and June 2018. Sessions were purposively selected to 
represent early, middle, and late stages of programme delivery (Kitz-
man-Ulrich et al., 2009). In total, seven out of nine selected sessions 
were observed at accommodation sites. Two deliverers were observed 
per session. Similarly, three out of four sessions were observed at the 
OAE centre. Only one deliverer per session was observed at the OAE 
centre. Programme facilitators completed the rating tool following each 
session delivered in local accommodation (n = 47). Four were not 
completed due to session cancellation. The remaining self-reflections 
were not completed despite the session being delivered. In the pilot 
study, 30 % of sessions were systematically selected for observation. 
Cancellation of some sessions (n = 2) meant that the number of observed 
sessions was below the 30 % threshold. Thus, 40 % of sessions were 
selected for observation in the main study which is within the range 
recommended by Schlosser (2002). 

4.3.2. Main study 
The number of sessions delivered by each facilitator and co-deliverer 

and the number of sessions observed are reported in Table 3. In total 45 
observations were completed between October 2018 and March 2019 
across two programmes delivered over six accommodation sites.Two 
deliverers were observed during Phase 1 sessions and only one during 
Phase 2. Deliverers completed the rating tool following each session (n 
= 84). 

5. Data analyses 

Data from observations, self-report questionnaires, and written re-
flections from the main study were analysed using both quantitative and 
qualitative methods. Quantitative data were analyzed using SPSS 
(Version 24, 2018). The non-parametric Mann-Whitney U test was used 
to analyse fidelity scores, as these data were not normally distributed (i. 
e., data were nominal or ordinal). Qualitative data were extracted from 

the observation and self-report tools and thematically analysed (Braun & 
Clarke, 2006, 2013). Familiarisation, generation of initial codes and 
initial themes were completed by the lead author using an inductive 
approach. Initial codes were created using NVIVO (Version 11, 2017) 
and developed further by hand. Rigour and trustworthiness were 
established through critical appraisal of themes to broaden the inter-
pretation of the data beyond the first author. The second author and 
programme facilitators acted as critical friends who encouraged reflec-
tion on, and development of more nuanced reading of the data as well as 
challenging example quotes and themes (Smith & McGannon, 2018). 
The quantitative results (i.e., fidelity scores) are presented first, sepa-
rating results from the pilot study and main study. Qualitative results are 
presented after the quantitative results; results from the pilot study and 
main study are combined. 

6. Results 

6.1. Fidelity scores 

6.1.1. Pilot study 
The mean overall adherence score of observed sessions was 89.9 % 

± 8.8 and the overall adherence score of the facilitator self-report 
questionnaires was 96.6 % ± 3.9. Observations were on average 6 % 
lower than self-report scores. 

6.1.2. Main study 
In the main study scores from the observed sessions (N = 45) and the 

facilitator self-report questionnaires for the entire programme (N = 84) 
indicated high adherence to delivery style. The mean overall adherence 
score of observed sessions was 82.2 ± 15.7 %, and facilitator self-report 
mean adherence score was 89.3 ± 6.2 %. Observations were on average 
9 % lower than the self-report scores, however both fidelity scores fall 
within the “high” category. Details of adherence scores are reported in  
Table 4. 

Mann-Whitney U analyses indicated that observation scores of the 
more experienced university staff were significantly higher from front-
line staff (p = .029). There was no significant difference between fa-
cilitators and frontline service staff for self-report scores (p = .114). 
Regarding level of psychology training, there was a significant differ-
ence between observation scores and the deliverers with postgraduate 
psychology training (p = .029), indicating that those with psychology 
backgrounds were able to deliver the programme with higher fidelity. 
There was no significant difference between self-report scores and level 
of psychology background (p = .114). 

Table 3 
Data on the number of times facilitators delivered observations, and frequency 
of observations for each individual.   

Phase 1 Phase 2 

Project Facilitator Sessions 
facilitated 

Number of 
times 
observed 

Sessions 
facilitated 

Number of 
times 
observed 

Pilot F1  15  4 6 1 
F2  16  5 6 1 
F3  16  4 6 1 
F4  6  2 N/A N/A 

Main 
study 

F1  9  4 N/A N/A 
F2  21  9 6 2 
F3  22  8 6 2 
F4  1  1 N/A N/A 
CD1  13  5 N/A N/A 
CD2  6  5 6 2 
CD3  13  5 N/A N/A 
CD4  7  2 6 0 

Note. N/A: Non-applicable for this facilitator as not present during Phase 2 of 
programme delivery. 
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6.2. Barriers and enablers influencing fidelity of delivery style 

The main themes highlighting barriers to, and enablers of, fidelity of 
delivery style are reported in Table 5. The themes were inclusive of 
facilitator, participant, service provider staff, and outdoor instructors’ 
behaviours, as well as factors outside of individuals’ direct control, such 
as the weather. During the identification of the themes, it became 
apparent that some barriers and enablers were present only in Phase 1 
and others only in Phase 2, whilst some were present across both phases 
(see Table 5). 

6.2.1. Barriers to fidelity of delivery style 
Poor communication, practical challenges, and participant behav-

iour were barriers to fidelity of delivery style that were only relevant 
during Phase 1 of MST4Life™. Facilitators perceived poor 

communication with YP as a barrier to delivery, such as attempting to 
explain a concept to a participant in a complex manner that was not 
understood by YP. Facilitators also discussed how poor communication 
between service provider staff and YP created a barrier to delivering in 
the desired style. For example, one facilitator discussed how staff had 
not encouraged YP to attend the session in advance, “Some staff did not 
knock on YP’s doors until 11 am (when we were meeting!)” (F1).5 

Within the theme of practical challenges, facilitators discussed how 
changes in availability of regularly used delivery space presented issues 
in adhering to the delivery style when they had to deliver a session in the 
staff office. Furthermore, other practical barriers discussed included the 
scheduling of sessions, which were sometimes back-to-back sessions at 
different locations, and concerns regarding the time of the sessions. 
Finally, a variety of participant behaviours presented as a barrier, 
including poor punctuality, coming, and going throughout the session, 
fluctuations in attendance, inappropriate discussions, and use of mobile 
phones. For example, F2 discussed how participant behaviour provided 
a challenge to delivering the session, “the [number] of young people 
might not have actually been the direct challenge, but more the stag-
gered arrival of them”. 

Two themes were consistent barriers across both phases of the pro-
gramme. High support needs, including those related to physical and 
mental health, as well as language barriers and drug use, required 
increased one-to-one support for some YP. Meeting high support needs 
for the YP was emotionally draining for facilitators and meant that they 
could not always spend time with each YP during an activity. For 
example: 

“I think maybe the way I did strengths profiles could have been a bit 
better, like, maybe going around more and having some one-to-one 
conversations, I did try and do this a bit but was also helping YP2 
with it as it was her first time doing it.” (F2) 

Inconsistencies in service provider staff taking a strengths-based or 
psychologically-informed (i.e., PIE) approach towards young people and 
engagement within sessions and activities was a further barrier common 
to both phases. F3 gave the example of a staff member encouraging 
young people to help tidy up more during Phase 2 by promoting external 
rewards, “She [staff member] then said there would be a prize for 
whoever did the best job. I didn’t like this so much as it goes against the 
autonomy supportive approach we try to have.” Offering an external 
reward goes against the delivery style encouraged in MST4Life™ which 
values development of intrinsic motivation where participants are 
encouraged to do things for the feeling it creates internally rather than 
an external reward (extrinsic motivation). 

6.2.2. Enabling factors to fidelity of delivery style 
Whilst no enabling factors were distinct to Phase 1, there were two 

themes which were present across both phases of the programme: 
teamwork and communication. These enablers occurred between facil-
itators, facilitators and service provider staff, and between service pro-
vider staff and YP. One facilitator described an occasion where a 
member of service provider staff was present in a Phase 1 session, as well 
as commenting on their behaviours to communicate with YP before the 
start of the session: 

“S1 was absolutely great not only in bringing the YP there, but also 
chasing up beforehand, ringing around other staff and also 

Table 4 
Observation and self-report scores from each session.  

Facilitator 
(employer) 

Need Supportive Behaviours Need Thwarting 
behaviours 

Observed Self-report Observed Self- 
report 

F1 High (98 %) High (92 %)  0 % 0.8 % 
F2 High (97 %) High (97 %)  0.2 % 0 % 
F3 High (93 %) High (93 %)  0.6 % 1 % 
F4a High (97 %) –  0 % – 
CD1 Medium (71 

%) 
High (85 %)  0 % 5.5 % 

CD2 Medium (69 
%) 

High (93 %)  3.7 % 7.5 % 

CD3 Low (57 %) High (86 %)  8 % 8.3 % 
CD4 Medium (77 

%) 
Medium (79 
%)  

10.5 % 9.3 % 

Combined 
average: 

High (82 %) High (89 %)  3 % 4.3 % 

Note. F = facilitator from the University; CD = facilitator from the housing 
service acting as co-deliverer. 

a Self-report data were not available for F4. Also, there are a number of self- 
report data missing for project 2, which was due to young people not 
attending, leading to cancellation of the session, in conjunction with F4 being a 
regular facilitator at this location. 

Table 5 
Main themes highlighting barriers and enablers of fidelity of delivery style 
across phases 1 and 2 of MST4Life™.  

Barriers and Enablers to fidelity of delivery 
style 

Phase 1 (local 
service) 

Phase 2 
(OAE) 

Barriers   
Poor communication X  
High support needs of young people X X 
Practical challenges X  
Participant behaviour X  
Departures from PIE/MST approach by service 

provider staff 
X X 

Weather  X 
Enablers   
Teamwork and communication X X 
Positive participant behaviour X X 
Outdoor instructor support  X  

5 Note that throughout the qualitative results section letters and numbers 
have been used to protect the identity of facilitators, young people and service 
staff; F is used when the individual is the facilitator, YP when the individual is 
the young person, CD when the individual is a co-deliver, S when the individual 
is a member of staff from the homeless service, and O when the individual is an 
observer. 
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displaying co-deliverer behaviours in terms of helping the girls 
problem solve rather than giving them the answers.” (F1) 

Furthermore, another facilitator discussed in-depth an example of 
communication between facilitators and service provider staff. A young 
person who required high need support due to ill-health experienced a 
manifestation of their condition whilst out on the cave walk. The facil-
itator highlighted how excellent communication (e.g., clear speech, 
appropriate body language, and effective decision making) between all 
parties enabled the activity to continue running smoothly, safely, and 
enjoyably for the group: 

“S2 was sat with her (YP), and (O1) was there too, as I walked over 
O1 and I made a subtle and efficient decision that I’d stay with YP 
and S2 and she (O1) went on with the rest of the group.” (F2) 

Co-delivery staff also discussed the importance of good communi-
cation and teamwork prior to the sessions themselves: 

“I have been meeting F2 half hour before the session which really 
helps prepare for the session, F2 has generally been very helpful, 
encouraging, and his laid-back nature has helped me to start to 
flourish in my delivery without feeling too pressured.” (CD1) 

Positive participant behaviour was another enabling theme which 
was identified across both phases. Facilitators discussed YP showing 
positive behaviours including supporting one another generally, as well 
as during activities and engaging in activities even under difficult cir-
cumstances. One facilitator described how even in bad weather the YP 
“threw themselves” into the activity. Additionally, facilitators also dis-
cussed how even when the number of YP in the session was low (e.g., 2), 
that they “were very engaged so that wasn’t a problem”. 

Distinct to Phase 2, the final theme of what enabled fidelity of de-
livery style was the support received from the instructors of the OAE 
centre and was frequently discussed by facilitators during their Phase 2 
reflections. Communication between themselves (facilitators) and out-
door instructors, as well as the outdoor instructors’ support of YP was 
described as consistent with the desired delivery style. For example, one 
facilitator discussed how the preparation and communication prior to 
the outdoor adventure trip was key to enabling the delivery of the 
project for one particular young person: 

“One thing I feel like we did really well was prep for the needs of this 
trip (mainly YP1), which contributed towards what felt like a pretty 
smooth-running trip… The phone conversations with the outdoor 
instructors really helped too, so definitely keeping that communi-
cation going is key.” (F1) 

7. Discussion 

This study examined the extent to which it is possible for frontline 
service staff of a housing service to deliver a psychologically informed 
intervention with high fidelity to delivery style through assessing and 
comparing fidelity of delivery style by deliverers and frontline service 
staff, and through exploring barriers and enablers to delivering 
MST4Life™ using the intended delivery style. Results show that 
MST4Life™ was delivered with high fidelity to delivery style. The rea-
sons for this are presented in this discussion and considered within the 
context of the theories (PIEs and SDT) which underpin the programme’s 
design as well as the wider fidelity literature. 

7.1. Programme adherence 

Results from this evaluation show that it is possible for frontline staff 
from a youth housing service to deliver psychologically informed pro-
grammes with high fidelity to delivery style. Although frontline staff did 
not score as highly as those with extensive psychology training (post-
graduate level), they did deliver the programme with high fidelity, 

suggesting it is therefore possible to train frontline service staff to deliver 
psychologically informed interventions with high fidelity to delivery 
style. Frontline staff from the housing service also demonstrated a 
greater number of need thwarting behaviours and fewer need supportive 
behaviours than facilitators with psychological training. Research by 
Smith et al. (2016) found similar results, whereby despite scores which 
showed a high number of need supportive behaviours displayed by 
coaches, novice coaches displayed a higher number of need thwarting 
behaviours compared to those with more experience. Overall, the most 
experienced facilitators delivered MST4Life™ with higher levels of fi-
delity. Having more experienced facilitators delivering with higher 
levels of fidelity was expected from the outset. University facilitators 
initially delivered the programme; mid-way through the project, 
co-delivery training was subsequently introduced to enable frontline 
service staff to deliver the programme as part of the housing service’s 
sustainability plans. Therefore, further improvements in fidelity to 
intended delivery style could be achieved by frontline staff as their 
experience of delivering the programme increases (Weiss & Westerhof, 
2020; Wenz-Gross & Upshur, 2012). 

Furthermore, reflective practice may also be a contributing factor in 
enabling the deliverers to deliver the sessions with such high fidelity. 
Reflective practice enables individuals (and teams) to become more self- 
aware, resilient, better able to cope with change, maintain and enhance 
skills and improve job performance (Edward & Hercelinskyj, 2007; 
Heyler, 2016). As such, despite delivering within a complex intervention 
and with participants who have complex needs, engagement in reflec-
tive practice encouraged deliverers to reflect on positive aspects of past 
delivery and areas for improvement and how that might be achieved. 
The deliverers from the university with postgraduate level psychology 
training and greater experience in programme delivery also had more 
experience engaging in regular self-initiated reflective practice 
compared with frontline staff. University deliverers kept a diary of de-
livery experiences from the programme outset and engaged in a debrief 
following each session as well as team reviews during and post pro-
gramme delivery. 

Frontline service staff did engage in self-reflection by completing the 
self-reflection forms after each session, which also provided a reminder 
of core delivery elements. Additionally, having an experienced facili-
tator model the desired delivery style during each session and engaging 
in informal post-session discussion debriefs with the university facili-
tator helped to clarify and extend knowledge of the co-deliverers beyond 
the initial training. This variation in prior experience of self-reflection 
may offer an explanation to the greater difference in self-rated scores 
compared to observed scores of the frontline staff who were also less 
experienced in delivery. The difference in delivery and self-reflection 
experience, as well as scores, emphasizes the importance of contin-
uous staff training (on delivery and reflective practice) and reflective 
practice in enabling facilitators to improve and develop skills and styles 
required to deliver complex interventions in the community setting 
(McNicholas, Lennox, Woodcock, Bell, & Reed, 2019; Weiss & West-
erhof, 2020). 

Results show that despite differences in fidelity between the more 
experienced programme delivers and the co-deliverers, overall, 
MST4Life™ was delivered with high fidelity of delivery style. However, 
it is still important to highlight that as well as factors that enabled fi-
delity of delivery style, deliverers also experienced several barriers. 

7.2. Factors affecting delivery style 

Of the barriers and enablers to the fidelity of delivery style, a few 
were only relevant to certain phases. Most, however, related to both 
phases of the programme and highlight the challenges and key factors to 
delivering a complex intervention with high fidelity. Distinct to Phase 1 
were practical challenges and participant behaviour. Practical chal-
lenges included difficulties with available space to deliver sessions, and 
the high volume of sessions within a short time period including 
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sometimes two sessions back-to-back but in different locations. Partici-
pant behaviour included lateness to sessions, poor attitude towards 
sessions, and mobile phone use. These behaviours are consistent with 
other complex interventions delivered to disadvantaged youth. Mihalic 
et al. (2008) cited common barriers as: (a) finding room in the schedule; 
(b) classroom management difficulties; and (c) gaining full support from 
key stakeholders. The latter was also perceived as a barrier to fidelity of 
delivery style by MST4Life™ facilitators across both phases and was also 
reported by Durlak and DuPre (2008). MST4Life™ facilitators discussed 
how even when they were trying to deliver in the correct style, some-
times the member of staff (both those directly co-delivering and those 
acting in a support role) from the service provider would not always 
display appropriate behaviours or communicate effectively (communi-
cation was inconsistent from frontline service staff and as such also 
appears within the enabling factors). 

However, more commonly within this theme facilitators discussed 
feeling mixed levels of support and endorsement of the programme by 
some frontline service staff supporting the programme. For example, 
sometimes support staff seemed unhappy when a programme time 
(chosen by YP) runs past the time they are due to finish, leading to 
interrupting programme delivery to remind of the time, creating a sense 
of having to rush and feeling as though it was extra work encouraging YP 
to attend. University facilitators perceived that mixed support and 
endorsement from frontline staff led to young people arriving with no 
idea about the programme, as well as facilitators feeling pressured to 
rush sessions due to staff who were in a hurry to leave. Where support 
from frontline staff was mixed it limited available time for facilitators to 
engage the YP in in-depth discussions or reflections due to starting 
sessions late or having to explain additional things. This is an important 
barrier to consider. Firstly, it highlights the importance of factoring in 
time to engage in in-depth conversation, an opportunity during which 
facilitators can build rapport with individuals and create a sense of 
relatedness (Deci and Ryan, 2002), and begin to further understand and 
listen to a YP. Time to engage in in-depth discussions can allow the 
strengths-based approach to be implemented in a way that is tailored to 
the individual, enabling further discovery of a YPs strengths. These 
strengths can be used throughout the programme and beyond where a 
meaningful rationale is given for its application in the individual’s wider 
life. Secondly, it highlights the broader challenges faced by frontline 
service staff including but not limited to, underfunded services, high 
caseloads, low-wages (and working second jobs) and family re-
sponsibilities (e.g., having to leave to pick up children). Staff play a 
crucial role in maintaining young people’s engagement (Parry et al., 
2021) in MST4Life™. It is vital to work collaboratively with frontline 
staff when making key decisions to ensure that these facilitate frontline 
staff in supporting the project and young people’s engagement within it 
as well as being appropriate for the YP. This combination of findings 
further indicates the essential role frontline service staff play (as key 
gate keepers) in supporting effective programme delivery and is a vital 
element in bridging the research to applied practice gap (Ely, O, & 
Munroe-Chandler, 2020; Weiss & Westerhof, 2020). 

As well as barriers to delivering MST4Life™ with fidelity to the 
intended delivery style, there were also several enabling factors. One 
was relevant only to Phase 2 of the programme, and that was the support 
and good communication of the outdoor instructors which enabled 
sessions to be prepared so that they would support the complex needs of 
the young people. Good communication with outdoor instructors was 
key during the outdoor activities, as it meant that sessions could be 
designed with an appropriate level of challenge, whilst remaining 
achievable for a variety of abilities: a key aspect for meeting young 
people’s competency needs (Deci & Ryan, 2002). Similar to Mihalic and 
colleagues (2008), who also reported positive participant behaviour as 
enabling factor, MST4Life™ facilitators also perceived this to be the 
case, especially when participants were engaged and on time. For 
example, facilitators discussed how when good communication 
occurred between themselves and service provider staff, and between 

service provider staff and young people it ensured fidelity by helping 
with practical issues such as starting on time and consistency in need 
supportive behaviours. 

In summary, MST4Life™ can be delivered with high fidelity, 
showing a greater level of fidelity than other studies as well as a lower 
discrepancy between observed and self-report scores, likely due to the 
extensive experience of the facilitators. There are a variety of perceived 
barriers and enablers to delivering with fidelity that are consistent with 
other complex interventions, including support from stakeholders, 
participant behaviour and practical considerations. The high fidelity of 
delivery style scores achieved in this study and barriers and enablers 
discussed tell us that it is possible to deliver programmes with high fi-
delity despite the complex settings in which they are delivered. Addi-
tionally, the barriers highlighted (logistical and practical challenges, l 
mixed levels of support from service staff and participant behaviour) are 
consistent with those from previous studies (Melde, Esbensen, and 
Tusinski (2006) and Mihalic et al. (2008). Despite progress in 
co-designing complex programmes since the early 2000’s, the barriers 
faced are largely still the same and are linked to larger systemic changes 
required in funding housing services for disadvantaged youth. 

7.3. Limitations and future research directions 

Firstly, although training on using the observation tools and the 
context of MST4Life™ was provided to observers, and regular meetings 
were held to confirm that observers had developed the same interpre-
tation for each behaviour, there was no opportunity to practice obser-
vations prior to data collection in the main study. Although not possible 
in the current study due to time constraints, the inclusion of video 
training would have strengthened observer training prior to data 
collection, through exposure to simulated sessions that depicted 
increasingly complex events as well as showing need supportive and 
need thwarting behaviours (Dempsey, Iwata, Fritz, & Rolider, 2012). 
The inclusion of videos showcasing a variety of situations as well as need 
supportive and need thwarting behaviours would better enable discus-
sion around observers’ understanding of the observation tool during 
training and throughout the data collection period, ensuring a greater 
level of accuracy and minimisation of observer drift during data 
collection (Yoder, Symons, & Lloyd, 2018). Inclusion of videos within 
training observers is especially important given the complex context of 
MST4Life™ where participant and logistical challenges mean that there 
can be a variety of influences which may make conducting observations 
more challenging. 

A further limitation of this study and a vital step forward for future 
research is the need to evaluate staff training. This study evaluated de-
livery team performance (fidelity of delivery style); however, no 
rigorous evaluation was conducted of the training the frontline service 
staff received prior to delivery. Understanding effectiveness of staff 
training is key to illuminating present and future staff performance and 
ensuring sufficient and appropriate training is delivered to enable those 
delivering programmes to do so with high fidelity. Evaluating both fi-
delity of delivery as well as training received also enables more valuable 
provision of top-up training to address areas where staff would find 
more training beneficial. Evaluation of staff training was not included 
within this study due to time constraints, however it is something we 
strongly recommend future studies include as part of their process 
evaluations. 

8. Lessons learned 

Important lessons learned through this study can inform future 
program planning and evaluation in the area of complex community 
interventions: 
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8.1. Allowing for flexibility 

Flexibility is not synonymous with lack of rigour in terms of pro-
gramme delivery or evaluation. The programme was designed to enable 
flexibility in delivery by having the delivery style as a core active 
ingredient so that adaptations could be made to meet the needs of 
programme participants (Harn, Parisi, & Stoolmiller, 2013; 
Webster-Stratton, Reinke, Herman, & Newcomer, 2011). Ensuring 
adaptability to changing situations in an evaluation is vital to support 
data collection when evaluating complex community programmes; there 
are many factors that cannot be controlled, particularly when pro-
gramme participants have high need support requirements (Cohen et al., 
2008). On a small number of occasions programme participants did not 
turn up, leading to a session being cancelled, and no observation would 
take place due to the fixed nature of data collection time points in the 
pilot study. As a result, a range of data collection points were used in the 
main study. For example, data collection point 2 took place between 
sessions 4–6, and meant that data collection could take place in a sys-
tematic and rigorous way. Additionally, observing in an OAE setting 
requires a flexible approach to completion of data collection tools to 
account for safety (e.g., during climbing the “Old Man” at Coniston and 
navigating rocky terrain) and challenges of completing the form during 
poor weather conditions (e.g., rain). Requesting completion of the form 
by observers within 1 h of the activity meant that their own safety could 
be maintained when it was not safe or practical for the form to be 
completed in real time. It is vital that flexibility within programmes is 
reflected and continued within evaluations. 

8.2. Meeting the emotional needs of the young people 

Given the complex needs and vulnerable nature of the young people 
involved in the intervention, ensuring the young people felt comfortable 
was key to minimising the impact of the observer’s presence. As such, 
during the design of the study, project developers and facilitators 
decided that the observer should build rapport with the young people 
rather than assume a more traditional observation style throughout (e. 
g., creating a sense of distance; Melde et al., 2006). 

8.3. Facilitating frontline staff support expectations 

Despite many advocates and high levels of support from frontline 
staff within the housing service, staff could sometimes display mixed 
levels of support towards the programme. As aforementioned, this 
mixed support was likely as result of not being involved in key decisions 
which affected their ability to support the delivery of MST4Life™ 
amongst high caseloads. It is vital to not only manage frontline staff 
expectations in terms of how to support programme delivery but to 
create an environment in which this also possible. How to create this 
environment and manage multiple needs (staff and participants) was a 
steep learning curve for both researchers and frontline service staff 
combined with having to meet the complex and varied needs of the YP 
accessing the service. As such, we recommend researchers collaborate 
with frontline staff and YP from the beginning (e.g., design) and 
throughout the programme when making key decisions to ensure that 
programme delivery (and support of) and YP participation is achievable 
in practice by all involved. When the programme is intended to be 
incorporated into the service long-term (as with MST4Life™) the 
importance of facilitating frontline staff support through collaboration is 
of even greater importance. 

9. Conclusions 

As the UK faces increasing numbers of youth experiencing home-
lessness, there is a pressing need for effective interventions that can both 
address the many and often co-occurring challenges that these young 
people experience and be delivered with high fidelity within the 

constraints faced by public services. This unique study was the first to 
assess fidelity of delivery style of a complex community intervention for 
youth experiencing homelessness, serving as an exemplar of the prac-
tices a program provider is meant to use in implementing a programme 
to ensure the context is strengths-based and psychologically informed. 
The study provides evidence that frontline staff can deliver psycholog-
ically informed programmes with high fidelity of delivery style and 
consequently, can be trained to deliver psychologically based pro-
grammes in complex settings. Furthermore, it highlights the vital nature 
of process evaluations in understanding mechanisms which make a 
programme successful (or not), such as flexible design and delivery and 
buy-in from service staff. This study goes some way to filling the need for 
greater understanding of how to implement programmes with high fi-
delity to delivery style as well as the feasibility to conducting such 
evaluations. However, it is essential that when researchers and organi-
sations design programmes, they consider the evaluation of processes 
from the outset to ensure that programme outcomes can be correctly 
attributed to the programme, and to improve the uptake of successful 
programmes which will be of most benefit to their recipients. 
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